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Blake, Cassells & Graydon LLP

Barristers and Solicitors

Box 49314, Vancouver Station Bentall Centre

#2600 - 595 Burrard Street

Vancouver, BC  V7X 1L3

Attention:  Josiah Wood, Q.C.

Dear Sirs/Mesdames:

Re:
Police Complaint Process Review

Thank you for meeting with me on March 24, 2006 to discuss my concerns with respect to the process for handling public complaints about municipal policing in the Province of British Columbia.  I believe that I may have a useful perspective to offer as a representative of one of the significant stakeholder groups - the complainants.  

For the reasons more fully set out below, I have come to the considered opinion that the current system for dealing with serious complaints about police conduct is an unmitigated failure and that it would actually be preferable to have no system at all.  The present regime is dangerous because it provides the illusion of police accountability and civilian oversight, when in fact neither effectively exists.  In the result, municipal police officers in British Columbia are free to exercise extraordinary untrammeled powers.  Where such untrammeled powers exist, abuses of them are sure to follow, putting citizens at risk.

I am often consulted by families in distress who have had a loved one die in police custody.  There have been too many such deaths in British Columbia recently and they continue to occur with alarming frequency.  The following is a list of some of those who have died while detained by or in the custody of municipal and RCMP police officers in British Columbia in the last four years:

1. Benny Matson; May 2002, Vancouver

2. John MacKay; July 2002, Vancouver

3. Christopher Eklund; August 2002, Vancouver

4. Tom Stevenson; December 2002, Vancouver

5. Lorraine Moon; February 2003, Cormorant Island

6. Terrence Hanna; April 2003, Burnaby

7. Keyvan Tabesh; July 2003, Port Moody

8. Clay Willey; July 2003, Prince George

9. Joe Pagnotta; February 2004, Victoria

10. Roman Andreichikov; May 2004, Vancouver

11. Robert Bagnell; June 2004 Vancouver

12. Majencio Camaso; July 2004, Saanich

13. Dean Andrusyk; September 2004, Vancouver

14. Dwight Caron; November 2004, Vancouver

15. Gerald Chenery; December 2004, Vancouver

16. Kevin St. Arnaud; December 2004, Vanderhoof

17. Unidentified man, 49, February 6, 2005, Vancouver

18. Gurmeet Sandhu; June 2005, Surrey

19. Stephen Hanaghan; June 2005, Kamloops

20. Kyle Tait; August 2005, New Westminster

21. Ian Bush; October 2005, Houston

22. Ryan Snopek; January 1, 2006, Cranbrook

As far as I am aware, none of the peace officers involved in any of these deaths has been charged with an offence or has been the subject of disciplinary action of any kind.  It is apparent to me that the “system” shields British Columbia police officers from accountability in these serious cases.  As part of the system, the Office of the Police Complaint Commissioner (the “OPCC”) must share some responsibility for this state of affairs.

I will outline my qualifications and relevant experience, provide some analysis in support of the aforementioned comments and conclude with some recommendations for reform.

Qualifications

I obtained my B.A. (Econ.) from the University of Waterloo in 1979 and my LL.B. from the University of Ottawa in 1983.  I articled at the Vancouver law firm of Davis & Company and practiced there, primarily in the area of general civil litigation, until 1990.  After approximately three years as an associate of the firm of Pryke Lambert Leathley Russell, I opened my present firm in 1993.  I have practised continuously in the areas of civil litigation, administrative law and criminal law since that date.  

Relevant Experience

I have represented scores of people who have alleged they have been aggrieved by police misconduct.  My work in this area has included representing complainants in proceedings before the Commission for Public Complaints Against the RCMP (the “CPC”, formerly known as the RCMP Public Complaints Commission) and the OPCC.  I have also filed and handled many civil claims for damages in the Supreme Court of British Columbia arising from allegations of tortious conduct on the part of police.

My experience in this area includes appearing at two CPC public hearings (including the APEC public hearing conducted by Ted Hughes, Q.C.) and two OPCC public hearings (Hyatt and Berg).  I have appeared as counsel for the deceased’s family in three recent coroner's inquests involving policing issues (Stevenson, Berg and Heron) and I am currently representing families in three more mandatory inquests that have not yet been scheduled (Bagnell, St. Arnaud and Tait).  I have appeared as counsel before the Federal Court, the Supreme Court of British Columbia and the Court of Appeal in several cases arising from decisions of the aforementioned administrative tribunals.  I am providing you with copies of those court decisions in the appendix enclosed with this letter
.  

The majority of my files have involved issues pertaining to the conduct of members of the Vancouver Police Department (the "VPD"), which is probably due to the fact that my office is located in downtown Vancouver.  However, I have represented numerous people who have made complaints about the conduct of members of other municipal police departments and the RCMP.

Analysis

I have very grave reservations about the effectiveness of the BC Coroners Service in cases involving deaths in police custody and about Crown Counsel’s charge approval process in those cases.  Given the limited scope of your task, I do not propose to address my concerns about those administrative bodies in this letter.  My reservations relate to the fact that the police themselves conduct the investigations into police involved fatalities and that the Coroners Service and Crown Counsel accord far too much deference to those investigative results.  Suffice it to say that I have attempted to bring my criticisms to the attention of the Solicitor General, the Attorney General, and the Chief Coroner, without any appreciable success so far.
 

As you are aware, Police Complaint Commissioner Dirk Ryneveld, Q.C. cited three specific case examples in support of his view that there were issues with the VPD investigative processes, concluding that "the real systemic problem appears to be with VPD management and its accountability within the police complaint process".
  As counsel for the complainants in all three of the cases he cited, I shall commence my analysis of the OPCC process by referring to each of them in turn, from my perspective as counsel.

The Hyatt Complaints

I acted as counsel for three people who alleged that they had been assaulted by members of the VPD outside the Hyatt Hotel on the evening of December 8, 1998.  I filed civil actions in the Supreme Court of British Columbia on behalf of all three and represented two of my clients in the complaint process under the Police Act.  (Prophetically, my third client instructed me not to pursue a complaint on his behalf as he anticipated that it would be a complete waste of time).  

As a lawyer with over fourteen years of civil litigation experience by 1999, when the Hyatt Police Act complaints were filed, I considered myself to be accustomed to the vagaries and delays inherent in the court system.  However, that did not properly prepare me for the experiences I encountered in the Hyatt matter.  

The first stage of the complaint process consisted of the VPD's investigation of its own conduct.  After a year-long "investigation", the VPD generated a lengthy report that failed to identify a single officer involved in the assaults on civilians, despite the fact that the entire incident was captured on videotape, wherein dozens of police officers could clearly be seen striking unarmed civilians with their wooden batons.  Then OPCC counsel Steven Kelliher subsequently referred to the VPD investigation of its own members’ conduct as a "non-investigation".  

One of my experiences with the investigation is illustrative of the VPD attitude.  Although the VPD investigators failed to interview any of the police officers who were present at the Hyatt that night, they conducted exhaustive interviews of many of the identifiable civilians who were there.  Early in the complaint process, I made it clear to the VPD investigators that, as counsel for the complainants, I insisted upon being present when my clients were interviewed.  A VPD investigator arranged an interview of one of my clients, which, like most such interviews, was scheduled to be held in the intimidating atmosphere of VPD headquarters.  I arrived at police headquarters at the appointed time to find that my client had arrived moments before me and had been escorted upstairs by the police investigators.  I explained my reasons for attendance to the staff on duty, who contacted the investigators to advise that I was in the lobby.  Despite my numerous entreaties, the staff refused to allow me to go to the interview room by myself, for security reasons, and nobody attended to escort me there.  I spent over one-half hour in the lobby of police headquarters, only to meet the investigators and my client when they came downstairs after the interview had been completed.  Needless to say, I was not impressed.  

The twists and turns of the Hyatt complaints are well documented in the various court proceedings arising from the public hearing.  In the end, the public hearing was aborted.  I represented my complainant clients on a pro bono basis for six years, including preparing for and attending several proceedings in the Supreme Court of British Columbia and Court of Appeal.  When Mr. Ryneveld ultimately received the external investigation report that formed the basis for his decision not to reconvene a new public hearing, he refused to provide a copy to me despite my numerous written requests.  He provided me with brief excerpts only.  I find it inexplicable and completely unacceptable that complainants could, with the assistance of legal counsel, file a complaint and pursue it vigorously for six years only to be told that they were not entitled to see the contents of the final report disposing of their complaints.         

One of Mr. Ryneveld's reasons for refusing to deliver a report was that it occupied several thousand pages and that the photocopying expense would therefore be prohibitive.  I offered to go to his office to read the report and, when I learned that the contents of the entire report were actually on a CD-ROM disc, I pointed out to him that he could make a copy of the disc in about ten minutes and deliver it to me.  Nonetheless, he still declined to provide me with the report.  As a result, I have never been able to review the entire external investigation report into my clients’ complaints.  

The Berg Complaint

On January 9, 2004, I was retained by Julie Berg, the sister of a man who had been killed by a VPD member, Cst. David Bruce-Thomas, in suspicious circumstances on October 22, 2000, more than three years earlier.  Ms. Berg had filed her formal complaint in Form 1 under the Police Act in November of 2000.  Crown Counsel had advised her, in December of 2002, (twenty-six months after her brother’s death) that "criminal charges were not appropriate”.

Crown Counsel based its decision not to charge the police officer involved in Mr. Berg’s death, Cst. Bruce-Thomas, on a report generated by VPD investigators.  OPCC counsel Dana Urban publicly characterized the VPD investigation as follows:  

"As a neutral participant in this process, it’s my respectful submission that the Vancouver Police Department’s investigation of itself in the best view, best view, could be described as incompetent.  A more sinister view may be that there never was a will on their part to find out the ultimate question as to the truth of what happened in the alleyway that night. …Not unimportantly, were it not for the actions of Julie Berg, a person who was an untrained investigator taking on her own investigation out of a moral commitment to her brother, much, much highly relevant independent evidence would never have been found…were it not for her and her persistence in this matter, it is very reasonable to conclude that we may never [would] have had a public hearing into the death of Jeff Berg.”

Although Mr. Urban, himself a former Crown Counsel, did not use the terms "cover-up" or “whitewash” to describe the VPD’s work, that was clearly the implication of his remarks.  

I represented the Berg family at the coroner’s inquest into Mr. Berg’s death, wherein the jury concluded that the death was a homicide.  As a result of my work on the case, I am of the view that the VPD investigation into the death was a calculated and deliberate whitewash.  I remain disturbed, on a professional level, that sworn peace officers would consciously subvert the criminal justice system by conducting a corrupt investigation in such a serious case.  The VPD investigation was corrupt because it was markedly different than the investigation that would have ensued had the perpetrator of the homicide not been wearing a police uniform.  It included the following aspects:

· The investigators did not immediately question Bruce-Thomas or his two colleagues (Cst. Silver and Cst. Maher) who were present during the fatal incident.  Instead, all three peace officers were given the opportunity to meet with a lawyer from the law firm of Smart and Williams at approximately 2:45 a.m. on October 23, 2000.   

· Cst. Bruce-Thomas or his lawyer delivered an undated typewritten statement to the VPD investigators at an indeterminate date.

· Six VPD members attended the autopsy.  Some of the contents of Cst. Bruce-Thomas’ undated typewritten statement matched the autopsy findings.

· The autopsy report identified over a dozen injuries, including ten to Jeff Berg’s head and neck area.  A blow to the neck caused his death.  Cst. Bruce-Thomas testified there was a “gap” in his memory such that he did not know how the injuries to the head and neck area were caused.  He acknowledged under oath at the inquest that Mr. Berg was unarmed and that he was not touched or injured by Mr. Berg.  Maher and Silver said they saw nothing that could have explained how the injuries to Mr. Berg were inflicted. 

· VPD investigators failed to canvass the neighborhood where the incident occurred for civilian eyewitnesses.  However they did interview members of the Le family, one of whom was facing criminal charges arising from a previous investigation.  The statement taken from Mr. Le ended at the point where he described seeing the police arrive and confront Mr. Berg and his three companions.  The Le charge was later stayed and the VPD apparently lost contact with the members of the Le family.

· Julie Berg herself located civilian witnesses after posting posters in the neighborhood.  One of them described seeing a police officer kicking Jeff Berg repeatedly as he lay motionless on the ground.  The other had videotaped the police officers dragging Mr. Berg’s inert handcuffed body across the laneway.

· A third civilian eyewitness, unrelated to the other two, also described seeing the police officer kicking Mr. Berg repeatedly as he lay on the ground.

· VPD investigators failed to immediately seize any of Cst. Bruce-Thomas’ clothing, including his boots, for the purpose of forensic DNA analysis. 

· The VPD investigator responsible for the internal investigation, Insp. Rob Rothwell, was a teammate of Cst. Bruce-Thomas in the VPD PACER racing car program.  Insp. Rothwell concluded that no action against Bruce-Thomas was warranted.

· Regional Crown Counsel relied on the VPD investigative reports, despite obvious flaws and conflicts of interests, to decide not to charge Bruce-Thomas with any offence.  

Plainly, the VPD investigators treated Bruce-Thomas and the police witnesses differently than they would have treated any civilians in like circumstances.  In short, the police investigation and the consequential Crown decision not to lay charges amounted to a cruel travesty of justice for the Berg family.   

One further aspect of the case illustrates the extent to which the VPD went to shield its member Bruce-Thomas from the consequences of his actions.  As of October 24, 2000, the date of Jeff Berg’s death, Cst. Bruce-Thomas had a disciplinary record that included a finding of abuse of authority in respect of an incident where he assaulted a woman in an alley in 1994 by choking her, injuring her neck. (Crown Counsel had reviewed the matter and determined that criminal charges against Bruce-Thomas “were not appropriate”).  In December of 2000, Bruce-Thomas applied for expungement of his disciplinary record, presumably because his record could further jeopardize him once the investigation of the Berg homicide was completed.  On February 5, 2001, Bruce-Thomas was advised that the Chief Constable had approved the expungement of his prior disciplinary history.
  Therefore, when the VPD finally concluded the investigation of Jeff Berg’s death, investigators were in a position to say that Bruce-Thomas’ record was clean.   

As I attempted to represent the interests of the complainant Julie Berg at the public hearing that was eventually convened under the Police Act in this disturbing case, I encountered numerous serious difficulties with the OPCC process.  These were recently canvassed in a hearing before the Court of Appeal over two days, March 20 and 21, 2006.  Rather than providing a detailed outline of these concerns, I am enclosing copies of the Factums filed by myself and counsel for the other four participants in the appeal.
     

My concerns with the public hearing process, and with the conduct of the Police Complaint Commissioner and his counsel in that process, are summarized as follows:

· OPCC counsel took various inconsistent positions on Julie Berg's right to participate in the public hearing.  At various times, he stated that she had no right of participation, that she had full rights of participation, including the right to cross-examine witnesses and then, finally, that she had no rights of participation and was able to attend only as an observer.

· OPCC counsel refused to provide me with timely disclosure of relevant documents so that I could attempt to represent my client.

· When OPCC counsel finally provided disclosure, he imposed four strict professional undertakings on me with respect to confidentiality, several of which I felt were entirely unreasonable and none of which had been imposed on William Smart, Q.C., counsel for the respondent police officer in the same proceeding.

· After my client, a single mother on a modest income, applied unsuccessfully to the Legal Services Society, to the Attorney General and to the Solicitor General for public funding assistance for counsel, I asked Mr. Ryneveld to intercede on her behalf and make a request of the government for such assistance.  He refused.

· Various management conferences were held before the public hearing ultimately convened to receive evidence.  A day and one-half into one such management conference, the adjudicator suddenly suffered an attack of a form of amnesia, apparently forgetting where he was and what he had been doing.  He was rushed to hospital.  I subsequently wrote to Mr. Ryneveld to express my concern about the adjudicator's condition, my reservations about his capacity to conduct the hearing and to request, given my client's stake in the proceeding, that he request the appointment of a substitute adjudicator since no evidence had yet been heard.  Mr. Ryneveld refused to entertain my request. 

· I made an application to the adjudicator on behalf of my client for full standing to cross-examine witnesses.  Mr. Urban, after reversing his position twice, ultimately opposed my application and it was dismissed by the adjudicator.

· I still planned to represent my client's interests at the public hearing on a pro bono basis.  Despite the fact that I had appeared at numerous case management conferences over a period of months and despite the fact that I had expressly asked Mr. Urban that I be consulted about any procedural agreements, he and Mr. Smart secretly negotiated an "agreed statement of facts" without my or my client’s knowledge or agreement and presented it to the adjudicator and myself on the first morning of the evidentiary portion of the public hearing. My objections to the document were dismissed by the adjudicator.  That is one of the issues currently before the Court of Appeal.

· The receipt of the agreed statement of facts was the "last straw" for my client and myself and we excused ourselves from the public hearing.  I subsequently asked Mr. Ryneveld to provide me with copies of the complete hearing transcrips at public expense so that my client could exercise her right under the Police Act to make submissions after all the evidence had been heard.  Mr. Ryneveld refused.

· After the adjudicator delivered his decision that the respondent officer had not used unnecessary force, I filed an application for leave to appeal on behalf of Ms. Berg.  Mr. Ryneveld retained counsel to oppose Ms. Berg's application for leave to appeal.

· I made an interlocutory application in the appeal for an order that the OPCC produce the transcripts of the hearing at its expense, as my client could not afford the cost.  Counsel for Mr. Ryneveld opposed the application and it was dismissed by Lowry, J.A.

· Counsel for Mr. Ryneveld did not take a passive approach on the appeal, but opposed it on the procedural grounds set out in his factum.  

As the Court of Appeal has reserved decision on the issues raised by my client's appeal, I will not comment further on the issues at this time.  I hope that the Court of Appeal's judgment will articulate whether complainants in the public hearing process under the Police Act are entitled to procedural fairness, including the right to participate in those few public hearings convened in the public interest to inquire into the disposition of their complaints.

The Bagnell Complaint

I am counsel for the parents and sister of Robert Bagnell, who died on June 23, 2004 after he was repeatedly Tasered by members of the VPD.  Mr. Ryneveld requested assistance from Chief Battershill of the Victoria Police Department to conduct an external investigation into the circumstances of Robert Bagnell's death and to make recommendations for the appropriate use of the Taser within British Columbia.  Chief Battershill was a former Deputy Chief Constable of the VPD and the Victoria Police Department was one of the first police forces in Canada to employ the Taser in its arsenal, bringing the weapon into service in 1999.  

The Taser is manufactured by Taser International Inc., a public company located in Scottsdale, Arizona.  It is a highly controversial weapon that is designed to inflict excruciating pain on its subject while temporarily shutting down the body’s central nervous system.  The weapon operates by emitting a jolt of 50,000 volts, which are administered either by two fishhook-like barbs that penetrate a person's skin or, if the weapon is used in "stun" mode, by applying the barrel of the weapon directly against a person's skin.  When the recommended single burst of five seconds duration is applied, the subject usually loses control of his muscles and collapses to the ground.  

The weapon is controversial partly because many people have died after being Tasered.  According to the most recent statistics available, 181 North Americans have died since September 1999 after being jolted at least once by the Taser.
  

Since being retained by Mr. Bagnell's family, I have conducted an extensive study of literature relating to Taser weapons.  As far as I can tell, no independent Canadian safety tests were done on the weapon before it was introduced into this country.  

It is fair to say that North American police officers are staunch advocates of the Taser because it enables them to incapacitate a subject without becoming physically involved.  I believe it is also fair to say that Sgt. Darren Laur of the Victoria Police is one of the staunchest police advocates of the weapon anywhere.  Before Mr. Ryneveld engaged his employer on the Bagnell case, Laur had published two papers that were posted on the website of Taser International Inc. and he was quoted in a 2000 magazine article as saying that “my goal would be to see a Taser in every patrol car.”  Furthermore, Laur had received direct payments and stock options from Taser International Inc. for assisting the company before the Victoria Police Department was hired by Mr. Ryneveld.  (Incidentally, the shares enjoyed an exponential increase in value before recently settling back to the $10.00 per share range.)  As far as I am aware, Laur is the only Canadian police officer to ever have been granted options in the shares of Taser International Inc.

After Mr. Ryneveld requested Chief Battershill's assistance to investigate both the death of Robert Bagnell and the use of Tasers in British Columbia, Sgt. Laur was appointed as a key member of the investigative team.  I wrote to Mr. Ryneveld to express my opinion that Laur was in a potential or actual conflict of interest because he had publicly advocated Taser use and because he had received stock options from the manufacturer.  I felt that Laur could not be part of an objective investigation into the cause of Robert Bagnell's death or into the continued use of Taser weapons in the Province.  Mr. Ryneveld rejected these concerns.
  Although I do not perceive myself to be an expert on conflicts of interest, it is hard for me to understand why someone who had actively promoted the Taser and been compensated by its manufacturer would be assigned to do an “independent” study into the weapon’s use and safety.  By choosing the Victoria Police Department, and Sgt. Laur in particular, to study Tasers, the result was preordained.  In my view, the final report lacked objectivity and credibility and the public can have no confidence whatsoever in its contents. 

When the Victoria Police Department's investigation into Robert Bagnell's death was finally completed, I was given an "executive summary" of the external investigation report.  I requested a complete copy of the report and Mr. Ryneveld, consistent with his position in the Hyatt case (but inconsistent with his position in my own complaint case, discussed below), refused to provide me with a complete copy of the document.  

Crown Counsel declined to lay charges against anyone arising from Mr. Bagnell’s death.  

Robert Bagnell's sister has filed a separate complaint against Insp. Laur alleging that he was in a conflict of interest when he accepted financial benefits from Taser International Inc.  That complaint is pending before the OPCC.  A coroner's inquest into Mr. Bagnell's death is mandatory, but no date has yet been scheduled by the coroner, although the two year anniversary is approaching.  

Other complaint examples                                     

In addition to representing complainant clients, I filed a personal complaint arising from an incident in August of 2002 when members of the VPD handcuffed me, searched me, transported me to the Vancouver Jail, strip-searched me and detained me in a jail cell for a number of hours.  They also seized my automobile and impounded it on suspicion that there might be pies in its trunk.  I was never charged with any offence and, concerned that the VPD had subjected me to these abuses because of the nature of my law practice, I filed a formal complaint with the OPCC.  An external investigation was conducted and, contrary to his position in Hyatt and Bagnell, Mr. Ryneveld provided me with the complete external investigation report.  My complaint was dismissed as unsubstantiated.  I do not accept the disposition of the complaint and my civil claim for damages arising from alleged violations of my constitutional rights in the incident is scheduled for trial in the Supreme Court of British Columbia in November of 2006.  

I represented the family of Thomas Stevenson at a coroner's inquest into his shooting death.  A member of the VPD had come upon a reportedly stolen vehicle parked on East Pender Street and disabled it by removing the ignition wires.  He left the driver's door unlocked and put the car under surveillance.  When Thomas Stevenson got into the vehicle, two members of the VPD converged on the scene.  According to them, Mr. Stevenson locked the door and attempted to light a crack pipe, using both of his bare hands.  The officers fired a total of six bullets into the car, at least one of which killed Mr. Stevenson almost instantly.  

The next day, VPD Insp. Beach told a news conference that the shots were fired because one of the officers saw Mr. Stevenson reach towards a gun in his waist area.  According to Insp. Beach, the gun turned out to be a plastic toy replica.  Through my participation in the coroner's inquest, I learned that no fingerprints were found on the plastic toy gun, that the last person with Mr. Stevenson while he was alive did not report that he had any weapon and that the toy pistol’s position at the scene when the VPD identification unit took photographs was behind the left rear wheel of the vehicle, although Mr. Stevenson died in the driver’s seat.  

I conducted a re-enactment of the scene using a comparable vehicle and established to my satisfaction that it would have been impossible for the police officer in front of the vehicle to have seen anything in the waist area of someone sitting in the driver's seat, due to the dashboard, steering wheel and sight angles involved.  

Mr. Stevenson's father, now himself deceased, instructed me to file a formal complaint and a civil claim for damages.  I represented him and his family in both matters, and represented the family at a coroner’s inquest into Mr. Stevenson’s death.  The OPCC complaint was determined to be unsubstantiated even though none of the investigators apparently performed any re-enactment to determine whether the police explanation had any merit.  When the homicide investigation was conducted, in accordance with what I now know is the usual practice of VPD investigators, the two officers who fired the shots into the car were not questioned at any time. Instead, they attended the offices of Smart and Williams and, about three weeks later, that law firm forwarded undated typewritten statements of both officers to the VPD homicide investigators. 

The coroner’s jury made a series of recommendations at the conclusion of the inquest, including:

“1.
Implement a special investigations unit similar to the S.I.U. in Ontario, independent of the police to investigate circumstances involving police which result in serious injury, assault or death.

2.
Circumstances involving the police which result in serious injury, assault or death be investigated by members of police investigation team independent of police force under investigation.

3.
Specific protocol be developed related to the investigation of police shooting.”

These recommendations, as well as a recommendation that police cars be equipped with video cameras, apparently have not been adopted.

The civil trial ended inconclusively in a mistrial.  As a result of my participation in the coroner's inquest and my preparation and conduct of the civil case, I have grave misgivings about whether the replica handgun was actually in Mr. Stevenson's possession when he was fatally shot.  When the civil trial convenes, I will vigorously attempt to prove the validity of my theory that the toy pistol was introduced to the scene after the shooting.  The OPCC emphatically dismissed the possibility that the replica handgun was not in the car, even though no incident reconstruction had been performed to test the veracity of the police statements that the gun had been observed in Mr. Stevenson’s waist area just before he was shot.  

Conclusions

The foregoing is not intended to be an exhaustive summary of my experience with the OPCC.  However, I hope it suffices to support the following considered recommendations:

· There should be a public inquiry into the way the provincial authorities handle deaths arising from police conduct.  Its scope should include an inquiry into how the deaths of Frank Paul, Jeff Berg, Thomas Stevenson, Benny Matson, Roman Andreichikov, Robert Bagnell, Christopher Eklund, Dean Andrusyk, Gerald Chenery and John Mackay (all people who have recently died at the hands of the VPD) were handled by VPD investigators.

· The Police Act should be overhauled.  It should not be the subject of minor amendments.  Rather, it should be completely redrafted after full consultation with stakeholders and after consideration of the experience in other jurisdictions, including Ontario.  

· Any system of civilian oversight of policing that permits police self-investigation as an initial step is fundamentally flawed.  Police should not be investigating the conduct of police and they should certainly not be investigating the conduct of police colleagues within their own department. The suggestion that police must investigate police conduct because only they have the necessary skills is, in my view, entirely without merit.  Others (private investigators, lawyers, paralegals, retired police, etc.) have suitable investigative skills which could be augmented by appropriate specialized training.  In my opinion, a squad of independent investigators should be created and tasked with the responsibility of immediately investigating any police involved incidents that result in serious injury or death.  Such a squad could operate under the auspices of the OPCC if sufficient resources were made available. 

· The culture of the OPCC must be addressed immediately.  It must be impressed upon the OPCC that it cannot appear to show favouritism towards police interests, nor can it exclude complainants from its processes.  Complainants are members of the public who generally have very limited resources.  The police, on the other hand, have virtually unlimited financial resources and access to experienced legal representation.  The police therefore enjoy significant advantages in navigating the complex complaint process, and need no additional support assistance from the OPCC. The guiding principles of the OPCC ought to include openness, transparency, fairness and even-handedness.

· The staff of the OPCC should include some senior people with no historical ties to the police or law enforcement.  In my experience, the staff has been made up almost exclusively of former police officers and former Crown prosecutors.  While I am not casting aspersions on the integrity of any individuals, I feel that public confidence would be enhanced if OPCC staff members were drawn from independent sources as well.

· Where a complainant has gone to the time, trouble and expense of lodging a formal complaint about alleged police misconduct and then has pursued that complaint, with or without counsel, for the months or years until the investigation is complete, the complainant must be given a complete copy of the investigative report.

· If a public hearing is arranged at the request or instance of a complainant, the complainant should have full standing at the public hearing, including the right to present evidence, to call witnesses and to examine and cross-examine them.  I note that this was the recommendation of the Special Legislative Committee’s August 2002 report and I submit that this recommendation is consistent with the principles of natural justice and procedural fairness.  Anything short of this approach will leave complainants with the perception that their complaint has not been dealt with fairly, thereby eroding or destroying public confidence in the complaint process.

· Legislation should be enacted to ensure that complainants have a reasonable level of financial assistance in order to be represented by counsel in those few cases that result in public hearings (the OPCC has completed only six public hearings with oral testimony since 1998).

Thank you again for taking the time to meet with me and to consider the contents of this letter and its enclosures.  I hope this will be of some assistance to you as you complete your important task.  Please do not hesitate to contact me if you require any additional information.     

Yours truly,

A. CAMERON WARD & COMPANY

Per:  


A. Cameron Ward

ACW/djl

cc.
Attorney General Wallace Oppal


Solicitor General John Les


Dirk Ryneveld, Q.C.


British Columbia Civil Liberties Association


Pivot Legal Society
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